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Question: PM 38 

 

Topic: Indigenous employment 

 

Senator Crossin asked: Have you any figures to give a breakdown of Indigenous 

employment by department and level over the years 1995 to 2004? 

 
 
Answer:  The APS Employment Database (APSED) contains information on all 

people employed under the Public Service Act. The provision of Indigenous status by 

APS employees to their agency is voluntary, and as a consequence APSED data most 

likely under-represents the number of Indigenous Australians employed in the APS. 

In addition, this data includes ongoing employees only, as data is not routinely 

collected for all non-ongoing employees. 

 

The following tables show the number of ongoing Indigenous employees by agency 

and classification for the past ten years. Any agency not shown in a table for a 

particular year did not have any ongoing Indigenous staff identified on APSED in that 

year.  

 

Due to machinery of government changes, the structure of some departments and 

agencies has changed over time. Agencies are therefore listed in alphabetical order 

rather than by portfolio. 

 

 

 












































